
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE
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OSM.04/08
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT 2007/08

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) submitted Report OS.04/08 providing an overview of the work carried out by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee in the 2007/08 civic year.  The report also outlined proposals for changes to the scrutiny arrangements in the coming year and plans for continued improvement in scrutiny.

Dr Taylor outlined the work of the individual Overview and Scrutiny Committees carried out in the last civic year and explained the processes and planning involved in scrutiny work.

Dr Taylor drew particular attention as to how scrutiny could be improved further which included how to achieve a balanced work programme for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  He explained that Overview and Scrutiny agendas for the last municipal year had been very long with 17 meetings running for over three hours.  It was a constitutional requirement that Policy and Budget Framework issues were considered by the relevant Committee but it meant that the Overview and Scrutiny Committees had spent a large proportion of their time scrutinising papers on their way to or from the Executive.  It had appeared that some of the items in the Forward Plan which were less strategic and more operational were being labelled as Policy and Budget Framework matters and were being added to the Overview and Scrutiny agendas.  Although it was important that the policy work of the Council was adequately scrutinised before plans and strategies were adopted there must be a balance between this and the need for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees to determine their own work programmes.

Dr Taylor suggested the following proposals as an alternative way forward:

· As was currently the case, for all decisions in the Forward Plan which are not a Budget and Policy Framework matter, the date highlighted when it could come to the relevant O&S Committee.

· Each Committee would then consider a list of those items as part of the ‘work programme’ item at each Committee Meeting.  With guidance from the scrutiny support team, the Committee would select the items it wished to see and those it did not want to scrutinise or was happy to have circulated for information only.

· Occasionally, due to the timing of committee meetings and the publication of the Forward Plan, it may be necessary for the Chair of the Committee to take a decision on whether particular items in the forward plan should come to the Committee or not.

Dr Taylor explained that if these changes were to be effective in giving more control back to the scrutiny committees, it was essential that officers who were putting items into the Forward Plan were clear as to whether a matter genuinely falls within the Budget and Policy Framework or not. 

Dr Taylor reported that guidance was being prepared for officers arranging workshops, for co-opted members of Task and Finish Groups and for external witnesses attending scrutiny meetings.

Dr Taylor also reported that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had only met for two hours in the last municipal year and it was felt that the work of the Committee had come to an end.  It was suggested that informal meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Chairs would deal with any overarching scrutiny issues and this could be a suitable alternative to the formal management committee.

Discussion arose during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The report was very comprehensive and Members found the new format useful.

(b) A Member raised concern that the Councillor Call for Action (CCfA) initiative may cause already overloaded Overview and Scrutiny agendas to become even longer.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services (Mr Egan) explained that the CCfA was intended to give Councillors the right to raise significant local ward issues with the authority.  Legislation to facilitate Government guidance was expected to clarify how the process was to work.  In clarifying how the process would work he added that there was no legal requirement for a separate management committee.  The CCfA was intended to improve community engagement and give more power to Ward Councillors to respond to local constituents concerns.

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) added that work was being carried out across the different authorities within the County to establish a shared approach and to work on a common form of guidance.

A Member commented that there was concern that the CCfA was attached to scrutiny and it may not be the correct place.  Scrutiny committees could scrutinise the issue but the decision making responsibility fell to another body.  There was also concern that issues brought through the CCfA could be persistent complaints when other actions have failed.

Mr Egan stated that the intention of the CCfA was to deal with significant local issues that affected a ward and reminded Members that there was an obligation on the Council to set up a CCfA.  There was also legislation in place establishing a parallel Crime and Disorder Call for Action.  This had previously been considered by this Committee and it was agreed that the Crime and Disorder CfA would be best linked with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee but expected Government guidance on its operation was expected to clarify this.

(c) The last municipal year had seen large agendas and long meetings and it must be a priority for Overview and Scrutiny Committees to have better control of their work programmes and agendas.  The mechanics of the proposals to assist this were good but there was concern about the actual practicality of putting the proposals in place.

(d) Members agreed that the work of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had come to an end and that the proposed informal Scrutiny Chairs Group was a good alternative as long as all the Overview and Scrutiny Committees were equally represented in any informal discussions.  There was also a need for any proposals or concerns expressed at any such informal meetings to be reported back to all scrutiny Members.

Dr Taylor stated that the suggested Scrutiny Chairs Group would be very informal and minutes would not be taken unless required.  Any information from the meetings would be circulated to all Overview and Scrutiny Members and listed on the work programme for each Committee.

RESOLVED – 1) That Scrutiny Managers be thanked for the work involved in the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report

2) That the proposed changes to the way the Overview and Scrutiny Committees dealt with Forward Plan items be agreed;

3) That the Senior Management Team be asked to ensure that items in the Forward Plan are correctly identified as to whether they involve consideration as part of the Budget and Policy Framework process;

4) That it be recommended to Council that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be disbanded on the understanding that informal arrangements would be put in place to enable matters relating to the proper management of the scrutiny process to be discussed by the Committee Chairs and a representative number of other Committee Members as necessary;

5) That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services be authorised to amend the Council’s constitution to reflect the new arrangements

6) That the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report 2007/08 be approved and recommended to full Council.







